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SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON CONTEXT SENSITIVE STREETS MINUTES
October 10, 2012
4:00 p.m.
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  
Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Greg Anderson, Don Redman, Doyle Carter and Kimberly Daniels (arr. 4:11)
Also: Dylan Reingold – General Counsel’s office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division,  Philip Zamarron – Legislative Services Division; Calvin Burney, James Reed and Mike Sands – Planning and Development Department; Jim Robinson and Bill Joyce – Public Works Department; Jack Shad – Public Parking Division; Ricky Anderson and James Nealis – ECAs.
Meeting Convened: 4:06 p.m.
Chairwoman Boyer convened the meeting and reviewed the committee’s actions from the first two meetings.  Today the group will hear from a variety of speakers, most from the private sector, who have an interest in the subject of context sensitive streets.
Jack Shad, Chief of the Public Parking Division, asked the committee to consider authorizing more angled parking by right without the need for property owners to make case-by-case applications to the City which then require City Council approval.  He suggested that angled parking may be safer for bicyclists than parallel parking (less danger of car doors opening into the path of passing cyclists) and in some circumstances narrows the travel lane slightly, which has the advantage of slowing traffic where that is desirable.
Wayne Reed, President of R-A-M Professional Group, reported that he has done context sensitive street design in Jacksonville, most recently the redevelopment of Laura Street from Hemming Plaza to the Jacksonville Landing.  His firm was directed to look at Charleston and Savannah to determine what makes those cities so pedestrian-friendly, and found that narrow travel lanes to slow traffic and wide sidewalks to invite pedestrian activity is a large part of achieving a good pedestrian street. The new Laura Street design narrows the travel lanes from 12 to 11 feet, provides 8 feet of parking space width, and sidewalks 8 to 10 feet in width for that purpose.  He asked the committee to consider the fact that design professionals will need some form of indemnification from liability when they diverge from the normal City standard designs that have been proven to be safe and effective.  If an accident or injury occurs on a context sensitive street that does not meet the long-established City standards, there is a possibility that an injured party could sue claiming negligence or fault on the part of the designer.   Mr. Reed suggested that the City could go one of two ways in allowing alternate street standards – either adopt two or three additional standard designs, or adopt a process that allows case-by-case designs.  He recommended the adoption of a flexible process rather than additional inflexible options.  Council Member Redman expressed his displeasure with the Laura Street design’s cobblestone pavers, which are uncomfortable and dangerous to both pedestrians and bicyclists.
Doug Miller, CEO of England, Thims and Miller, said that the Planning Department has made a good start with its proposed designs, but he too urged the adoption of a process for allowing alternative street designs based on the Planning Department’s research, not codification of additional inflexible designs.  He stated that, contrary to popular conception, infill development is frequently more, not less, expensive than new “greenfield” development because utility infrastructure is old, undersized, or in the wrong location for new development plans and frequently has to be replaced.  Utility companies prefer wide rights-of-way so that their pipes and wires can be laid outside of the paved roadway and sidewalk line for easier access.  Mr. Miller said he understands that new JEA CEO Jim McElroy is interested in JEA being involved in the Red Book revision process.
Chris Hagan, a member of the Planning Commission, said that the commission has seen problems where the Red Book standards are not applicable to particular situations and should not be mandatory where they don’t make sense.
John Allen, Vice President of the Jacksonville Chapter of NAIOP (National Association of Office and Industrial Parks) said that flexibility in development standards is good for both the development community and for the City.  He advocated for more than one or two prescriptive options for street designs.

Jim Robinson, Director of Public Works, said that the City’s Mobility Plan is the overarching framework for design, which can be implemented with a variety of options that can be more or less specific and more flexible than current regulations, within reason.  He cautioned that the current design standards provide designers with a presumption of safety – these are tried and tested designs that have been proven safe and effective which is part of why they are utilized.  Deviations from this tried and tested standard introduces elements of risk and the possibility of liability claims.  He said there are alternative standards available that take into account pedestrian and bicycle safety and usability.
Council Member Anderson requested a diagram of the full development process that a developer has to go through and the standards that have to be met along the way – FDOT Green Book, City Red Book, zoning requirements, utility regulations, etc.  Council Member Redman feels the City needs more than one-third of the time of one planner in the Planning Department to advocate for bike and pedestrian issues and to review and comment on development proposals.  Jacksonville has a terrible reputation for bicycle and pedestrian safety, at least part of which can be attributed to the minimal resources and attention the City devotes to those issues.  Council Member Daniels inquired if the PHS Committee, which she chairs, should be examining bicycle and pedestrian safety issues.  Chairwoman Boyer felt the that Special Committee would adequately cover the topic in future meetings, and noted that the Chairs of the TEU, RCD and PHS Committees were all members of the Special Committee, probably for that very reason.

Ms. Boyer relayed comments from Dan Fullerton of Prosser Hallock, who was traveling out of town and could not be present.  He offered to come to a future meeting and show examples of how context sensitive designs have been tried in other jurisdictions.  Ms. Boyer also indicated that Carol Worsham of HDR Engineering and Steve Lovett of Ervin, Lovett and Miller are interested in attending future meetings.
Ms. Boyer distributed and reviewed a list of potential questions/issues that she has been assembling through the committee’s early meetings for in-depth examination in the future.  In response to a question, Dylan Reingold of the General Counsel’s Office advised that committee members could forward their own issues and concerns to the other members prior to the next meeting, but cautioned that the correspondence must be one-way – responding back to a fellow committee member would constitute an improper meeting without public notice.

Public Comment
Chris Barnes, Vice-President of the Bicycle/Pedestrian Committee said that Jacksonville has an extremely serious bike/pedestrian safety problem, with the worst record of the 50 largest U.S. cities for accidents. He reiterated the insufficiency of City bike/pedestrian planning and advocacy efforts and said that his committee has offered its services on a voluntary basis to the Public Works Department but has yet to receive a response.

Future topics
Chairwoman Boyer said that the next meeting will be an open discussion among the committee members about issues and priorities for future work.
Meeting adjourned:  5:38 p.m.
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